
	Minutes

The University of Toledo

81st Meeting of the Board of Trustees

Monday, June 15, 2015
Driscoll Alumni Center, Schmakel Room
1:00 p.m.


	The eighty-first meeting of The University of Toledo Board of Trustees was held on Monday, June 15, 2015, at the Driscoll Alumni Center in the Schmakel conference room.  Chair Joseph H. Zerbey, IV called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.  Ms. Joan Stasa recorded the minutes.  


	CALL TO ORDER



	The following Board of Trustees members were in attendance:

Daniel D. Arendt, Student Trustee

Steven M. Cavanaugh

Jeffrey C. Cole

S. Amjad Hussain

Sharon Speyer

John S. Szuch

Gary P. Thieman

Joseph H. Zerbey, IV

The following Board of Trustees member was absent:

Laura E. Halpin, Student Trustee

A quorum of the Board was constituted. 
The following individuals were also in attendance:
Brian Ashburner, Associate Dean College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics
Jamie Barlowe, Dean College of Language, Literature and Social Sciences

John Barrett, Interim Provost/Executive VP Academic Affairs

Thomas Biggs, Interim Sr. VP Finance and Administration

Karen Bjorkman, Dean College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics

Frank Calzonetti, VP Government Relations/Chief of Staff
Cameron Cruickshank, VP Enrollment and Online Education
Meghan Cunningham,  Media Relations Assistant Director
David Cutri, Director Internal Audit/Chief Compliance Officer

Bryan Dadey, Associate VP Finance

Debra Davis, College of Communication and the Arts
Michael Dowd, Associate Professor/Chair Economics
Danielle Gable, Reporter for UT Collegian
Ronald Goedde, UTMC Finance Officer

Ali Hoxie, Reporter for Channel 11 TV
Kristen Keith, Associate Professor Economics/Faculty Senate President
Patricia Komuniecki, Dean College of Graduate Studies

Patrick Lawrence, Professor/Department Chair Geography
Steve Leblanc, Interim Dean College of Engineering
Chuck Lehnert, VP Corporate Relations
Dennis Lettman, Dean College of Adult and Lifelong Learning
Joyce McBride, Assistant Director Budget and Planning

Vanessa McCray, Reporter for The Blade
William Messer, Jr., VP Research
Dan Miller, UT Photographer

David Morlock, Executive VP Finance and Administration/CEO UTMC
Nagi Naganathan, Interim President
Pete Papadimos, VP/General Counsel
Kaye Patten-Wallace, Sr. VP for Student Affairs
Robb Rose, Audit Partner Plante & Moran
Chad Schafer, Senior Manager-HSC Audit Plante & Moran

Vern Snyder, VP Institutional Advancement

Joan Stasa, Secretary Board of Trustees
Trevor Stearns, Reporter for UT Collegian
Jon Strunk, Associate VP Communications

Suzy Walch, Manager-Audit & A-133 Plante & Moran
Rhonda Wingfield, Director Finance, Planning, Analysis and Budget

	ATTENDANCE



	Chair Zerbey requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the April 13 and May 11 Board meetings and approve them as written. A motion was received from Trustee Cole and seconded by Trustee Speyer.  The meeting minutes were approved by the Board members.


	APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES


	Chair Zerbey requested a motion for approval of the Consent Agenda items, which was received by Trustee Cavanaugh, seconded by Trustee Thieman, and approved by the Board.  
	APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA



	President’s Report as read by Interim President, Dr. Nagi Naganathan --
When I accepted the responsibility to serve as the Interim President of The University of Toledo in July 2014, I requested that you and the Board allow me to serve in a full capacity and not as a placeholder so that we can move the University forward and prepare the institution for the next president.  You agreed and have supported me throughout. Thank you.
In so doing, I made it a priority to reach out to the broader university community to gather their ideas and input on important topics that needed to be addressed and empowered people to pursue and implement change in an aggressive time period.  On August 14 of last year, I invited the leaders of our Faculty Senate, Graduate Council, and the Student Government to join the deans, vice presidents, and other staff for a facilitated discussion to identify priority topics that should be addressed during the 2014-15 academic year.
The result of this process was the identification of eight campus-wide major initiatives, as well as four designated activities to be addressed during the 2014-15 academic year.  We recognized that not all initiatives would be completed this year; yet they were too important not to begin.  Specific individuals were charged to organize the response for each topic with continuous tracking of progress in meeting the goals of the initiatives by the Chief of Staff to the President, Dr. Calzonetti.
Today I am pleased to be able to report the specific outcomes of the efforts of our team in attaining the goals outlined in our retreat.  As you listen to these outcomes, I hope you will agree with me that we can describe the last academic year as a “Year of Accomplishments” instead of just a “Year of Transition.”  I want to start by thanking my colleagues as these outcomes are due to their efforts and cooperation.
One of the themes that emerged during this process was establishing our renewed commitment to strengthen the academic core of the university, focusing on the quality of academic programs, research, scholarship and creative activity.

To this end, the group identified the faculty hiring plan as a top initiative.  This year all of our colleges completed their faculty hiring plans. Those plans were reviewed by the Provost office and final hiring approvals were given. Some of these are replacements of existing vacancies, while some are to replace retirees.  So far we have made decisions to hire 37 tenure-track faculty members and have another 16 searches in process.  We also hired eight lecturers and have seven more lecturer searches underway.
Improving the undergraduate experience is an important initiative to promote student success, improve student safety and promote a vibrant campus life and academic uniqueness.  I reviewed all of data from the UT Culture Climate survey personally with the help of Dr. Shanda Gore, and brought groups together to review recommendations to be provided to incoming administration.  We also provided additional education to our employees on reporting crimes and training to those who would serve as investigators and adjudicators.  New software was added to streamline the purchasing of required textbooks for courses directly from the students electronic course schedule.  We also focused on campus safety, and in particular, the topic of sexual assault.  This included an external, comprehensive review of UT’s Title IX policies and procedures and a currently ongoing search for a Director of Human Resource Compliance and Title IX coordinator.
With respect to enrollment management, we identified a list of specific goals.  These included increasing the undergraduate and graduate headcount, increasing the retention rate, and forming a university-wide Recruitment and Retention Coordinating Council.
We held eight meetings of the Recruitment and Retention Coordinating Council during the 2014-2015 academic year to discuss enrollment management strategies at the college level and to help develop college-specific communication plans.

Our indicators for fall 2015 are on the uptick. The number of undergraduate applicants, admitted students and net deposits are all up for Fall 2015 relative to the same time last year; and the number of new freshmen, transfer and online students who have registered for new student orientation for Fall 2015, is also up relative to the same time last year.
Enhancing the University’s stature in research, technology transfer and creative activity is central to a research university.  We are in a rebuilding phase.  This past year we also aligned the activities of the research office, the technology transfer office and the renamed and reorganized Rocket Innovations.  We are involved in several collaborative activities such as the UT’s Water Taskforce and Air Force Labs.
During this past year we continued our efforts with the capital campaign.  As of May 2015, pledges have increased by 9% and the number of donors has increased by 8%.  The Capital Campaign total stands at $79 million, with faculty and staff programs, student aid, and athletics receiving the most support.  I want to recognize and thank Vice President Vern Snyder for his special efforts this year and during his tenure at UT and wish him the best in his retirement.
Another important initiative was to take a closer look at UT’s medical enterprise and its support of the academic mission.  We specifically explored affiliating The University of Toledo College of Medicine and Life Sciences with a clinical enterprise to achieve a better balance between our academic enterprise and the clinical learning opportunities for all of our health science students.  UT signed a Letter of Intent with ProMedica Health System on May 13, after due approval by our Board of Trustees on May 11.  I am confident that agreement will allow us to enhance the quality of our academic mission in our College of Medicine.
The group also chose to reexamine and update the campus master plan.  This plan would also consider parking needs for students, faculty, staff and visitors.  We have selected a consultant and negotiated a contract in May.  The Master Planning Initiative is beginning this month with the first campus visit tentatively planned for August.  We have also incorporated residents of the new Honor’s Academic Village under the university parking policy solving an unresolved parking question for lessees and are in the final stages of approving a fall 2015 parking plan, which also creates equity between campuses for parking permit fees. 
UT’s educational, research and outreach mission relies upon robust IT support and so improving and upgrading IT on campus was a high priority this year.   This year we have been upgrading our Internet backbone to a 10 gigabit service and made other improvements in computer support and training across campus.  I want to thank Vice President Godfrey Ovwigho for his service to UT and wish him the very best in his future plans.  I want to welcome Mr. Bill McCreary to his role as the CTO and CIO of our university and look forward to working closely with him.

Our process also identified a number of designated activities to work on this year.

Increasing support for UT libraries was one of these high priority projects.  We formed a university-wide Library Collections Task Force with library faculty, faculty from academic colleges representing both campuses and students, charged to develop a three-year plan for strengthening collections in Carlson and Mulford Libraries and recommended a vision for the physical space housing the 21st century academic library.
We also stepped up to address the Toledo water crisis -- not just to talk about the problem, but be part of developing the solutions.  We established a Water Task Force that provided much needed information to the general public and technical support to water treatment operators.  Our faculty also competed and received nearly $800K of the $2M of OBOR funding, provided by the Governor to support water quality research at Ohio’s universities.  UT matched these state funds with $200K in university support for projects addressing concerns of the Maumee Valley Watershed.
Another designated activity was the elevation of our leadership in addressing human trafficking.  The UT Board of Trustees approved the creation of the Human Trafficking and Social Justice Institute last November and we dedicated the Institute in April with Ohio Board of Regents Chancellor John Carey in attendance.
Finally, we are taking a fresh look at the Inter-Professional Education and Simulation Center to reevaluate its business model.  We reorganized the reporting structure for the Center and worked to increase more faculty participation. We have expanded discussions with the U.S. military for continued joint activities.
Additional examples of good outcomes were:
· Signing of long-term contracts with the AAUP, CWA and AFSCME collective bargaining units at UT;
· Appointment of key University leaders, including:   Dr. Gary Insch, as Dean of the College of Business and Innovation; Dr. Christopher Cooper as Dean of the College of Medicine; Dr. Chris Ingersoll as Dean of the College of Health Sciences; Mr. Benjamin Barros as Dean of the College of Law; and, Mr. William McCreary as Chief Technology Officer and UT’s next Chief Information officer;

· Successful Joint Commission visit and reaccreditation of The University of Toledo Medical Center, led by Dr. Christopher Cooper and Mr. Dave Morlock;

· Successful reaccreditation of the College of Law, led by Dean Daniel Steinbock;

· Successful reaccreditation of the College of Business and Innovation and winning the first-time accreditation of our Accounting Program, led by Dean Gary Insch;

· Reimplementation and elevation of the Outstanding Faculty, Staff, and Advisor Awards, as well as the Service Awards, led by Professor Peg Traband and Vice President Jovita Thomas Williams;

· Ongoing conversations between UT and ProMedica to establish a long-term academic affiliation, under the leadership of Dr. Christopher Cooper and Mr. Dave Morlock, and finally,

· Establishing a consortium with Northwest State, Terra State, and Owens Community College. I want to thank Mr. Chuck Lehnert and Mr. Jim Tuschman for their contributions.
As I conclude my last report to the Board as the Interim President, I want to thank the Board for the privilege of serving in the Office of the President and all of my faculty and staff colleagues and students for their sincere efforts, cooperation and support.  Without the latter, none of the outcomes would have been possible.  It is truly a great honor. Thank you.
A copy of Dr. Nagi’s presentation is attached to this report.


	PRESIDENT’S  REPORT



	Chairman of the Board Zerbey was not able to present outgoing Student Trustee Dr. Laura Halpin with Proclamation No. 15-06-08 in person due to her absence from the meeting but mentioned it would be forwarded to her address in Pittsburgh where she is beginning her medical residency in General Surgery at the University of Pittsburgh Medical Center.  Dr. Halpin’s two-year appointment as a student trustee will end on June 30, 2015.
Proclamation No. 15-06-09:  “John S. Szuch,” was read in its entirety and a framed copy was presented to Trustee Szuch by Chairman Zerbey.  Mr. Szuch’s nine-year term on the UT Board of Trustees will end on June 30, 2015.  

Proclamation No. 15-06-10:  “Nagi G. Naganathan,” was read in its entirety and a framed copy was presented to Interim President Naganathan by Chairman Zerbey.  Dr. Nagi’s year as Interim President will end on June 30, 2015.  


	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT



	Board of Trustees Vice Chair Sharon Speyer requested a few moments to acknowledge Chairman Zerbey.  Although this meeting was not Mr. Zerbey’s last meeting as a member of the Board, Ms. Speyer recognized the meeting as his last meeting to serve as Chairman of the Board.  She mentioned that the last two years have been incredible under Mr. Zerbey’s leadership and vision, but specifically over the last year which was one of challenge and accomplishment.  Ms. Speyer stated that Mr. Zerbey has led the Board with integrity, courage, determination and passion for this University, and that the Board is honored to call you our leader and colleague.  As a small token of appreciation, Mr. Zerbey was presented with a crystal gavel and crystal base engraved with his name and term of service as UT Board Chair.

	VICE CHAIR’S COMMENTS AND PRESENTATION



	Academic and Student Affairs Committee Chair Trustee Hussain did not have a report.
	ACADEMIC 

AND STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Clinical Affairs Committee Chair Trustee Thieman presented the meeting minutes for the April and May meetings.  Trustee Zerbey requested a motion to approve the meeting minutes as presented.  A motion was received from Trustee Hussain, seconded by Trustee Cavanaugh, and approved by all Trustees attending the meeting.

	CLINICAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Finance and Audit Committee Chair Szuch invited Mr. Robb Rose from Plante & Moran, UT’s external auditor, to present information about the FY 2015 UT audit.  Mr. Rose introduced Ms. Suzy Walch and Mr. Chad Shafer as part of his audit team from Plante & Moran.  He outlined responsibilities, required reports, letters and certain agreed upon procedures that external auditors are required to provide.  He outlined the audit approach with the Trustees for financial statements, federal programs, NCAA, miscellaneous items and communications and stated that The University of Toledo is in compliance with laws and regulations, no material acts of fraud, no unusual accounting entries and no illegal or improper acts. Mr. Rose reviewed the GASB changes for FY15, GASB changes for FY16 and future GASB exposure drafts. Current year audit topics were discussed as well as emerging issues.  Timing and key dates were outlined for the Board beginning with the April 23 opening conference with executive management through the end of October.  Mr. Rose also reviewed generally accepted Government Auditing Standards (GAO Standards) and UT’s Peer Review Report.  An appendix of definitions was also supplied to the Trustees.
Mr. Tom Biggs presented the FY 2016 President’s Recommended Budget to the Trustees for the second reading for their approval.  He reported that the Finance and Audit Committee reviewed the budget at their May 11 Committee meeting and no changes were made since that date.  A copy of the report was provided to all Trustees prior to the meeting for their review and highlights of the budget were identified by Mr. Biggs at the meeting.  Mr. Biggs stated that a lot is going on in the Legislature right now which has not been built into the UT budget.  Mr. Biggs thanked Finance and Audit Committee Chair John Szuch and Interim President Nagi for their leadership and assistance this year.  Mr. Zerbey requested a motion for approval of the FY16 budget which was received by Trustee Hussain, seconded by Trustee Thieman and approved by all members of the Board.

	FINANCE

AND AUDIT

COMMITTEE



	Committee Chair Speyer requested Dr. Frank Calzonetti present the Personnel Action Report for this meeting. After Dr. Calzonetti’s summary of the report, Mr. Zerbey requested a motion to approve the Personnel Action Reports.  A motion was received by Trustee Szuch, seconded by Trustee Cole and the Personnel Action Report was approved by the Board.  
Trustee Zerbey requested a motion from the Board for ratification of the employment contract of incoming President Dr. Sharon L. Gaber.  A motion was received from Trustee Speyer, seconded by Trustee Hussain, and unanimously approved by all members of the Board.  Dr. Gaber will begin her presidency on July 1, 2015.


	TRUSTEESHIP AND GOVERNANCE

COMMITTEE



	Trustee John Szuch reported that the Nominating Committee met on May 28.  Other members included Trustees Jeff Cole and Amjad Hussain.  At this meeting the membership unanimously recommended the following slate of Board officers for fiscal year 2016:   Trustee Sharon Speyer as Chair of the Board, Trustee Steve Cavanaugh as Vice Chair, and Ms. Joan Stasa as Board Secretary.  Mr. Zerbey requested a motion for approval of the recommended FY16 officers, which was received by Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Hussain and approved by the Board with the exception of Trustees Speyer and Cavanaugh.


	NOMINATING COMMITTEE



	Trustee Zerbey stated that it has been a great two years as this Board’s Chairman and he has enjoyed it.  He indicated that it has been challenging along the way and he thanked Trustee Speyer for her assistance in her role as Vice Chair.  Mr. Zerbey thanked Dr. Nagi for all the things that he has been able to accomplish as Interim President, as he has certainly not been a placeholder.  He appreciated the expert advice he received from many of his colleagues saying that the public has no idea how long one toils in the chair’s position.  He thanked John Barrett, Dave Morlock and Chris Cooper, as some of the finest employees he has had the pleasure of working with.

	CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS



	Mr. Zerbey announced that there was a need to hold an Executive Session to discuss a trade secret under the Ohio Uniform Trade Secret Act contained in Ohio Revised Code Section 1333.61, et. seq.  Mr. Zerbey requested a motion to enter Executive Session, which was received from Trustee Szuch and seconded by Trustee Cavanaugh.  Ms. Stasa conducted a roll call vote to enter Executive Session -- Mr. Cavanaugh, yes; Mr. Cole, yes; Dr. Hussain, yes; Ms. Speyer, yes; Mr. Szuch, yes; Mr. Thieman, yes; and, Mr. Zerbey, yes.  After discussions, the Board exited Executive Session with no action taken.

	EXECUTIVE SESSION



	With no further business before the Board, Trustee Zerbey adjourned his final meeting as Board of Trustees Chair at 2:45 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT
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